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City of Toronto  

COMMUNITY INFORMATION SESSION 

New Shelter at 2535 Gerrard Street East 
Tuesday, January 21, 2025 

Birchcliff Bluffs United Church, 33 East Road 

Drop-In/Open House from 6 – 7 p.m., Town Hall from 7 – 9 p.m. 

 

 

SUMMARY  
 

Over 350 people participated in a Community 

Information Session hosted by the City of Toronto 

on Tuesday, January 21, 2025. This included just 

over 200 people in-person at Birchcliff Bluffs United 

Church and another 150 people that joined online 

to watch the meeting via livestream.  

The Community Information Session was facilitated 

by Third Party Public, the organization that also 

wrote this feedback summary. A draft of this 

summary was distributed to participants for their 

review before being finalized. Four participants 

shared suggested edits and updates have been 

made by Third Party Public in consultation with the 

City of Toronto Shelter and Support Services staff 

team. Responses to questions asked through the 

online chat have been added by the City of Toronto. 

The City of Toronto will post the summary to the 

www.toronto.ca/2535Gerrard website. 

Quick Glance of Feedback 

• Concern and frustration dominated the meeting. 

Most participants said that they do not think 

2535 Gerrard St E is an appropriate location for 

a shelter, for either shelter residents (due to 

lack of services in the area) or the surrounding 

neighbourhood (due to safety concerns). They 

expressed doubts and a lack of confidence in 

the City’s shelter siting process. 

• There were a few participants who expressed 

support for the shelter.  

• Over the course of the discussion, many 

described themselves and their community as 

compassionate, caring, and concerned about 

the homelessness crisis, with several saying 

that the extreme cold on the night of meeting (it 

was about -20 degrees) was a reminder of how 

important it is to help those experiencing 

homelessness.

 

  

http://www.toronto.ca/2535Gerrard
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Opening Remarks & City 

Staff Presentation 

Introductory comments from Councillor Parthi 

Kandavel and Gord Tanner, General Manager of 

Toronto Shelter and Support Services, are written in 

the first person to most closely reflect the remarks 

as delivered.  

Councillor Parthi Kandavel opened the meeting, 

welcomed participants, and shared opening 

remarks. Some of the key points covered by the 

Councillor included: 

• Thanks to everyone for coming out on a cold 

night. We had our coldest night of the year last 

night and it’s a time to reflect on the need for 

shelters. At the same time recognizing that 

many in this room have the privilege of going 

home tonight and every night to a warm bed.  

• This is a complex and sensitive conversation, 

and an opportunity to have your voice heard. 

How do we govern ourselves is the bedrock of 

any society. Tonight, we have senior City staff 

with tremendous responsibility and leadership 

along with myself, as the elected official, to hear 

directly from the community. 

• Civic engagement and democratic participation 

are fundamental to how business is done with 

any level of government. It is very important to 

have your voice heard. I know everyone here 

will be respectful during the Town Hall portion of 

the agenda. 

• We are seeing an unprecedented need for 

shelters. This is also the case across Ontario. A 

recent report was released by AMO 

(Association of Municipalities of Ontario) 

describes this need – not just in the City of 

Toronto but across all towns and cities.  

• We’re seeing a rise, post-pandemic, with issues 

related to mental health, housing insecurity, and 

drug use. There is a need to address these 

issues and help meet the needs of vulnerable 

people.  

• This is clearly a complex issue and it’s 

important we all recognize this. There is not an 

easy “for” or “against” position to take. There is 

a tremendous amount of thought that needs to 

go into how we do this. Particularly, what are 

the criteria for success? That’s why we are in 

the room today. 

• This is something our community knows very 

well. Scarborough Southwest has four shelters, 

which is the second most in any of the City’s 

suburban wards. All of them are on major 

arterial roads with access to key services like 

transit, health care, and amenities which have 

been crucial to their success. And we are here 

today to address that. 

• This is a caring and compassionate community. 

In our ward, not far from here, construction is 

underway on Ontario’s first and Canada’s 

second healing lodge for formerly incarcerated 

Indigenous women. Many of you were in the 

room many years ago when that controversy 

came, and we all accepted it and its being built.  

• I want to underscore that we’ve had these 

conversations before and this is not a NIMBY 

thing. This is about being considerate and 

thoughtful and recognizing critical criteria. I 

want to dispel the myth that the voices of 

community are about being NIMBY – it’s not. It 

is about being thoughtful and considerate about 

what are the criteria for success for not only for 

residents of the shelter but for the community 

as well.  

• We saw this in December when the City 

announced the six new shelter sites. Five of the 

six (all except 2535 Gerrard Street East) are on 

major arterial roads and one is directly across 

from a major Toronto hospital with the breadth 

and depth of services required for our most 

vulnerable citizens.  

• I’ve given my full support to senior City staff and 

the Mayor’s office to continue working on this 

question. Given its complexity, it’s an evolving 

conversation. There are ways to address what 

is best for the shelter residents and the 

community. We have been part of the solution 

before and we will be part of this solution.  

• Finding the right location is what’s paramount 

for our community and for our city. This is not 

only about Gerrard. It’s about setting up the rest 
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of the city for success in how we locate shelters 

and what criteria do we use that sets the 

location up for success.  

• Other municipalities look to Toronto and how we 

deal with a variety of complex issues, whether 

that be housing or transit. This conversation will 

lead to criteria that will be shared and accessed 

across the province.  

• I know we’re all here to have a respectful 

conversation and we’ll be listening attentively to 

everyone’s voice. I know tonight will be a 

constructive and productive night as this 

conversation evolves. 

Gord Tanner, General Manager of Toronto 

Shelter and Support Services, followed the 

Councillor with an introduction to the City staff team 

working on the 2535 Gerrard Street East shelter 

site (see Attachment 1 for the meeting agenda). 

Gord’s remarks included: 

• Thanks to Councillor Kandavel for highlighting 

the very serious nature of the issues we are 

here to discuss. And thank you for coming. 

• This is one of the coldest nights we’ve had in 

several years in the city. It’s a night where we 

scramble to open up enough warm space for 

people to come indoors. 

• As I go to sleep tonight and wake up tomorrow 

morning, I hope that we do not hear any bad 

news with respect to, unfortunately, the 

hundreds of people that still remain outside in 

our parks, in our transportation right-of-ways, 

under bridges, and in other places.  

• In doing this work for over 20 years, I’ve stood 

at the front of many rooms like this and 

engaged in conversations with residents, local 

neighbours, stakeholders, and business owners 

about the services that we provide and the 

critical importance of those services and what 

they’re all about.  

• Tonight, our team will walk through a 

presentation and talk about how this site was 

identified, why staff chose this site, and what 

the services will be at the site. Then we will 

open it up for conversation and questions.  

• We are opening shelters in residential 

neighbourhoods right across the city. Just 

recently, we announced plans to open 20 new 

shelters across Toronto in every Ward. This 

Ward has stepped up with some 

groundbreaking programs that deliver services 

that support vulnerable people.  

• We are very committed to making sure that the 

project we’re working on here, is customized 

and state of the art. It’s going to make an 

incredible difference to hundreds, if not 

thousands, of people that will come through the 

doors over the next many years.  

• I want to let you know this is the beginning of a 

conversation which will continue between the 

City and the community for some time. We’re 

very committed to ongoing conversations with 

community members and stakeholders as the 

planning for this project continues. Thank you 

for being here and thank you to the folks that 

are online. 

Following Gord, City staff presented 21 slides (see 

Attachment 2) that provided an overview of the 

City’s shelter system, reviewed the Homelessness 

Services Capital Infrastructure Strategy (HSCIS), 

the real estate strategy used when identifying sites 

for new shelters, shelter design and technical 

guidelines, shelter operations, community 

engagement, and a tentative opening for the 2535 

Gerrard Street East shelter in early 2027.  
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Perspectives from 

Community-Based 

Organizations 

Following City staff’s presentation, there were four 

leaders from the local community who had 

responded to an open opportunity for local resident 

and community-based organizations to have 5 

minutes on the agenda to speak on behalf of the 

people they represent. They included: 

Blantyre/Hunt Club Resident Association (Dr. 

Andrew Petrosoniak) shared: 

• He is speaking on behalf of the over 1,200 

people who signed a petition voicing their 

concerns that this is not the right location for the 

shelter. The Association recognizes the diversity 

of views in the neighbourhood, and his remarks 

represent the views that have been shared with 

the Association.  

• People are troubled by the process of site 

selection and by the community impact.  

• As an emergency physician at a downtown 

inner city hospital, Andrew takes care of folks 

experiencing homelessness, sometimes 

permanently and many times transiently. His 

hands help people heal.  

• There is one patient, Sam (not his real name, 

the circumstances have been slightly changed 

to maintain his privacy), who came to the 

emergency department with a leg wound that 

was treated. The wound also needed adequate 

care after leaving the hospital or else it could 

get infected. Sam said that he didn’t know how 

he would get that care since he doesn’t have a 

family doctor or access to nursing care. He 

sometimes stays on the street. Sam also didn’t 

have an OHIP card. Imagine trying to get an 

OHIP card without a house. With a shelter at 

2535 Gerrard Street East, it’s unclear how Sam 

would get the things he needs. 

• We heard from staff that there are a limited 

number of locations that meet the size, budget, 

and zoning requirements needed for a 

municipal shelter. We heard that money and 

zoning as key metrics, but we’re talking about is 

people.  

• We have also heard that the City deliberately 

does not engage the community in site 

selection, and that the process is shrouded in 

secrecy. So much so that the Mayor called out 

the Councillor for a breach of confidentiality 

when he identified the site. 

• A CAMH report came out last year that studied 

the violence and critical incidents within the 

shelter system. It showed that over the course 

of 10 years, there was a 426% increase in 

violence and critical incidents within the 

shelters.  

• We believe this site is inadequate. It will not 

benefit someone like Sam. It will not benefit the 

wide spectrum of those who unfortunately 

experience homelessness both transiently or 

permanently.  

• As a community, we can do better. As a city, we 

can do better.  

Beach United Lunch Program (Paul Dowling) 

shared: 

• He is a member of the Beach United Church 

and is speaking on behalf of several volunteers 

in the community lunch program that’s delivered 

by several churches in the area that provide 

lunch to people in our neighbourhoods. 

• The lunch program provides a nutritious meal 

for neighbours that live on limited income. It 

also provides a place for people that live alone 

and are isolated to connect with each other in a 

social setting. Through the program, volunteers 

have a chance to know many of the regular 

guests and the lives they lead. They’re decent 

people like you and me, that we know by name. 

• In the current crisis of affordable housing, many 

guests are challenged to maintain stable 

housing. People who live on social assistance 

or who are precariously employed struggle to 

meet the increasingly high cost of housing. A 

single person receiving income support through 

Ontario Works gets $390 a month for rent and a 

couple would receive $640. You can’t rent any 

kind of housing for that money. 
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• Some people can get by. They go to the food 

bank and they eat at the lunch program. We 

also know that some of our guests have lost the 

struggle for affordable housing and are now 

living outdoors. In warmer weather they sleep in 

parks, but on days like today or last night, they 

must try to find a place to keep warm – sitting in 

Tim Hortons all day or riding the TTC. They 

might find a couch to sleep on for a day or two, 

or sometimes they just walk around all night 

trying to keep warm. 

• A couple of days ago, a person came to the 

program and said he is sleeping outside with a 

plastic sheet and a couple of sleeping bags. It is 

painful to know that they have no place to sleep 

at night that’s warm. 

• We know solutions to the housing crisis include 

fixing our inadequate income support system, 

developing a range of affordable and supportive 

housing, and advocating to all levels of 

government to provide the funding that’s 

needed for the decent housing people need. 

But in the short term, we need to support the 

development of decent shelters in all our 

communities so that our neighbours are not 

sleeping outdoors in tents.  

• Our focus is on how we, as neighbours, can 

help the City to welcome residents into this new 

shelter. We need to talk with the City and the 

shelter operator to find out what would be 

helpful – whether by providing clean used 

clothing, providing support from local alcoholics 

anonymous and addictions services, connecting 

with local clergy, or providing special meals. We 

also focus on how we can help our neighbours 

overcome the fears they may have about 

shelter residents and other people that 

experience homelessness. Let’s join together in 

welcoming people into our community and 

making this a welcoming community for 

everyone.      

Quarry Plaza Business Owners (Dr. Katchky on 

behalf of Teach Me to Fly Preschool, Beach Hill 

Smokehouse, The Quarry Pharmacy, The Quarry 

Café, and The Quarry Dental) shared:  

• The Quarry Village Plaza is at 2560 Gerrard 

Street East, essentially across from 2535 

Gerrard Street East. 

• His professional work experience as a staff 

dentist at the Queen Street Mental Health 

Centre, now known as CAMH. He serviced the 

community with mental health issues and 

learned that, sadly, homelessness and mental 

health issues and substance use disorders are 

often intimately intertwined.  

• He also learned that CAMH became a hub as a 

gathering place within and outside the building. 

It was in an area of Parkdale with many low rise 

and low rental cost apartments. Patients with 

mental health issues would often be in-patients 

for a while, and then out-patients in the 

community – moving back and forth between 

the two. 

• Homeless shelters are also hubs. The 

difference on Gerrard Street East is that the 

surrounding community here does not at all 

resemble the multiple low rise units on Queen 

West. I can’t picture how it would work here.  

• During the pandemic, the lands immediately to 

the west of the plaza, known as the Quarry 

Lands and which are presently under early 

stages of development, became a small 

encampment likely because of a more acute 

shortage of beds due to pandemic restrictions 

on spacing and utilization of existing shelters. It 

became problematic for our plaza. The outdoor 

play area used by the Teach Me To Fly daycare 

was used as a showering facility by people in 

the encampment. This is not acceptable. 

• Despite what was shared by City staff related to 

the selection of this site, it appears that ease of 

land acquisition was the only criterion used.   
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St. Nicholas Anglican Church (Reverend Andrew 

MacDonald, Parish Priest) was joined in-person 

and online by parishioners from St. Nick’s, and 

shared: 

• St. Nicholas Anglican Church is just a block 

east of Birch Cliff, with many parishioners 

involved in justice and outreach ministry in our 

parish. He also spoke as a resident of the Hunt 

Club neighbourhood, where he has lived with 

his wife and daughter for four years.  

• For more than 20 years, St. Nick’s has been on 

the frontline of social justice ministry in this 

neighbourhood. Year round, they support 

people who live on the margins, and on the 

edge of poverty, and they’re all people who live 

right here in Birch Cliff. For decades, we’ve 

seen and served on the frontlines of the crowing 

crises of housing, food insecurity and 

marginalization, right around us. These aren’t 

abstract issues isolated to pockets of the city; 

they’re affecting our neighbours, people who 

live around us, right on our own doorstep. 

• The shelter is not introducing a new problem to 

the neighbourhood but instead is providing a 

response to something that is already here. It’s 

going to give people that are most in need of 

support a place to be that isn’t the street, or a 

tent on the Quarry Lands, or a doorstep. 

• Temporary shelter facilities are a stepping stone 

to permanent housing, especially when they 

provide meals, stability, and predictability; and 

have counsellors, health and wellness services 

and resources – such as proposed for this site.  

• As people of faith, we support the City’s plans 

for this shelter. As a city made up of 

neighbourhoods and villages, no proposed 

location for a shelter is ever going to be far from 

a school, or a park, or a library, or a daycare, or 

a neighbourhood. 

• The question isn’t whether there is a need, but 

how we are able, out of our own privilege and 

abundance, to respond compassionately to a 

growing crisis that’s right in our neighbourhood, 

where this is happening. 

Town Hall 

Following the remarks from the four resident and 

community-based organizations, the meeting 

transitioned into the Town Hall part of the agenda. 

From 8:15 – 8:55 p.m., there were two concurrent 

streams of activity happening: 

• In-person, there were three cordless mikes that 

were moved around the room by the facilitation 

team to participants who raised their hands to 

speak.  

• At the same time, online participants had the 

opportunity to provide feedback using the chat 

function (see Attachment 3). The City of Toronto 

is committed to answering these questions. 

Some answers may have been provided in the 

December 2024 Community Bulletin and/or the 

January 2025 E-Update. Any new questions will 

be answered in future E-Updates related to the 

2535 Gerrard Street East shelter site.  

There was time for 15 individuals to speak during 

the Town Hall. 12 speakers expressed concern 

about the shelter and 3 speakers expressed 

support. 

The following topics and themes emerged 

throughout the plenary discussion and written 

submissions. They are numbered for ease of 

reference only. Questions and commons focusing 

on similar themes have been combined to avoid 

repetition. Note that responses from City of Toronto 

staff, where provided, are written in italics. 

1. Concern about the location, site 

selection criteria, and process 

Many were concerned about the location of the 

shelter and the criteria that led the City to select 

the site. There was also concern about overall 

decision making related to the site selection 

process. Specific comments and questions 

included: 

• Interest in understanding the City’s site 

selection criteria, including the extent to 

which the City considered things like: 

proximity to parks (like Blantyre Park), ease 

of access to the Bluffs (via Warden Avenue), 

proximity to an LCBO, proximity to schools, 
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daycares, and new development 

(specifically the new development on the 

quarry lands), frequency of TTC service and 

proximity to rapid transit, the nature of the 

community as a “child-based” place, and the 

availability of wrap-around supports for 

shelter clients in the community. These 

participants said that, had the City 

considered these factors, it would have not 

concluded that 2535 Gerrard Street East 

was a good location for a shelter. 

The City said that its site selection process 

is limited by zoning, saying it needed to site 

shelters in areas with appropriate zoning 

which is often in residential areas. City staff 

added that many shelters run successfully 

in residential communities throughout 

Toronto, including several that are 

immediately next to daycares.  

Note added by City of Toronto staff after the 

meeting: Shelters can be sited in any area it 

is permitted by zoning and by-law, which 

includes (but is not limited to) residential 

zoning.  

• Frustration with the narrowness of the 

City’s site selection criteria. Participants 

were frustrated that site selection appeared 

to have been driven solely by money and 

zoning. Some said focusing on existing 

zoning was unnecessarily limiting since, as 

the regulator of zoning, the City has the 

power to change it if it wants to. For 

example, the City could change the zoning 

of employment areas to allow shelters. 

Participants said that, if the City really saw 

homelessness as an emergency, it would 

find a way to change zoning quickly to 

enable shelters in more locations, including 

places that would be better than this one. 

The City responded that it has policies to 

protect employment lands from conversion 

to residential uses to protect spaces for jobs 

and to support the City’s economic growth. 

Changing employment area zoning to 

residential zoning would allow uses beyond 

shelters, such condos or other residential 

uses, which could erode the amount of 

employment lands. Finally, City Council 

directed staff to site shelters as fast as 

possible given the severity of the 

homelessness crises, lack of available 

shelter beds, and the high cost to operate 

shelters in hotels. Locating a shelter in 

Employment Areas in the City’s Official Plan 

is a lengthy process with uncertainties such 

as unlikely support by City staff and 

potential to not be approved by City Council. 

As a result, staff decided not to spend 

resources pursuing or purchasing sites 

where they might be denied permission to 

build a shelter. 

Note added by City of Toronto staff after the 

meeting: Redesignating employment areas 

under the Official Plan to allow for 

residential uses is a lengthy and complex 

process and the need is weighed against 

other planning priorities and is not 

guaranteed to be approved. There is also a 

risk that a decision could be appealed to the 

Ontario Land Tribunal and a decision in 

favour is not guaranteed. 

• Concern about secrecy and a lack of 

transparency in the process. Participants 

said the process seemed to have been 

designed to keep the community out of 

decision making. They said that, with the 

property already acquired and staff 

statements that “the shelter is coming,” the 

community engagement process is a 

“formality” and “just for show.” They added 

that the City’s secrecy about the selection of 

the site did not inspire confidence or trust 

from the community and that, for some, the 

process was “hostile” and “divisive.” Some 

said the City should make its site selection 

process public, including which sites the 

City considered and ruled out (and why).  

The City said that Toronto City Council 

delegated decision making about shelter 

site selection to City staff, adding that staff 

don’t release information about potential 

sites before they have purchase 

agreements in place since sharing that 

information publicly can affect negotiations 

and the price of the property. The City 
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added that it announced the first selected 

sites to the public when it had firm deals in 

place. The City is committed to engaging 

the community about how to make the site 

successful, including listening to feedback 

about concerns community members may 

have. This is what the community 

engagement process is about. 

2. Concern about the shelter, especially 

community impacts and safety 

Several participants shared concerns about the 

shelter’s impact on the community, especially 

safety, particularly given the number of families 

and children in the area.  Specific concerns 

were: 

• Illegal or dangerous activities spilling out 

from the shelter into the community, such as 

drug use and violence. Some mentioned the 

spillover of violence at the South Riverdale 

Community Health Centre safe injection site 

in Leslieville, which resulted in the death of 

a young mother with two young children. 

They were very concerned the shelter could 

lead to similar tragedies here. 

• There is already illegal drug use in and 

around the community — one participant 

had recently found used needles at the 

Bluffs — and the shelter could lead to more 

dangerous paraphernalia in public spaces. 

• The potential for public displays of drug use, 

sex, and violence. One participant said they 

had read a story in the media about school 

janitors receiving training to pick up needles, 

condoms, and excrement after a shelter 

opened in Montreal. 

• An increase in crime due to the presence of 

those with addictions and mental health 

challenges.  

• The lack of sufficient police resources or 

capacity to manage community impacts. 

• The shelter might be able to provide safety 

as long as its clients are in the building, but 

once clients leave the building to go into the 

community (to get groceries, for example), 

the risks to the community go up. Other than 

what was shared in the presentation 

already, what is the City going to do to make 

sure our community is safe, our residents 

our safe, and our children are safe? 

Toronto Shelter and Support Services 

shared recognition that there is a lot to be 

done to build the community’s trust and to 

ensure the shelter is successful. Safety and 

security at a shelter depends on the shelter 

program and what the City anticipates. 

Many shelters have successfully opened 

across the city. 

There are other teams in the City 

responsible for safety, said Scott McKean, 

the Associate Director of Community Safety 

and Well-Being for the City of Toronto. The 

SafeTO team is partnering with Toronto 

Shelter and Support Services in building the 

necessary relationships to address 

concerns.  

It's important to draw a distinction between 

the terrible incident that happened at the 

South Riverdale Community Health Centre 

and what this meeting is about. The South 

Riverdale Community Health Centre is not a 

City-run facility. There’s a very different 

infrastructure that supports shelters coming 

into communities. Our Division also works 

closely with Toronto Police Services with a 

dedicated Inspector from TPS that works 

with us to assess these situations and 

mobilizes internally to work with local 

Division and their Command. This is new 

with the SafeTO work I’m leading. Two 

things are important, including community 

liaison and governance, as well as ongoing 

dialogue between Toronto Shelter and 

Support Services and the many other 

Divisions involved in making shelters 

successful outside of the building, in 

addition to the great work that’s happening 

inside the shelter.  

• What specifically will the City do to 

ensure the safety of community 

members, especially children? The 

shelter must be safe and secure. The City 

said that safety supports differ from shelter 
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to shelter and vary based on the complexity 

and size of the shelter. For more complex 

sites, Toronto Shelter and Support Services 

has community safety teams who pick up 

needles, but that service isn’t needed for 

many sites. Toronto Shelter and Support 

Services partners with SafeTO and police to 

ensure we are working with the community 

to achieve safety and wellbeing. Through 

the SafeTO team, the City has multiple 

safety supports to draw on, including a 

dedicated Toronto Police inspector who 

assesses risks and mobilizes a team with 

the local police division.  

3. Support for the shelter 

Some participants said they were supportive of 

the shelter, including some that identified as 

area residents. Perspectives shared by these 

participants included: 

• Concern that an attitude of “not in my 

neighbourhood” could lead to fewer 

shelters, giving people who badly need 

emergency housing no place to go. If we’re 

not offering shelter spaces to people who 

need it, where are they supposed to go? 

• While the City’s shelter siting process and 

selection criteria look flawed, every process 

is going to be flawed: if we wait for a perfect 

process and perfect criteria, nothing will get 

done. One participant said that TTC shelters 

are being turned into homes, and a 

homeless woman who lived in a parking lot 

near Danforth and Coxwell recently died 

outside. She was known in the community 

and her death could have been prevented. 

• If the shelter can’t go here, where should it 

go? If it can’t happen now, when should it 

happen? No matter where the City proposes 

a shelter, people will be unhappy. 

• Building shelters can increase community 

safety and property values — it is the visible 

presence of homeless people in 

communities that makes people feel unsafe 

and that hurts property values. 

• The City’s shelter system is already 

overflowing, affecting the whole city. When 

the City builds new shelters, it provides 

value to all of Toronto. 

4. Questions and comments about 

integrating the shelter into the 

community 

Participants asked questions about what kinds 

of efforts the City would make to integrate the 

shelter into the community and to give the 

community a role and voice in that integration 

process. Specific questions and suggestions 

were: 

• With respect to operation of the shelter, 

what input and involvement will the 

community have in the governance of 

the shelter? Given that safety is a large 

concern, I truly believe that any 

governance of the shelter should include 

ongoing community input; should 

include tracking and communication of 

crime and civil disturbance data; and 

should include a regular audit of the 

operation of the centre. Can someone let 

me know how the community will be 

involved in the governance of the 

shelter?  

One of the things we try to do early on 

before a shelter even opens is to start a 

Community Liaison Committee (CLC). This 

is a group of dedicated neighbours who 

discuss risks they see, what their concerns 

are, and work together to try and solve 

those issues. The purpose of the CLC is not 

related to governance of all aspects of the 

shelter. It focuses on issues related to 

things like safety, engagement, 

communication and the things community 

members care about. We work on a 

continuous basis together to address those 

issues, and the CLC continues for as long 

as required to continuously support the 

success of that shelter site. The Toronto 

Shelter and Support Services team may 

also invite other City Divisions to participate 

on the CLC to ensure problems are 

addressed proactively and to ensure 

community input is used to make change. 
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In terms of shelter operations, Toronto 

Shelter and Support Services has a Good 

Neighbour policy which is founded on the 

principles of us working jointly together in 

addressing some of the neighbourhood 

concerns.  

In terms of governance, we have Agency 

Review Officers and Housing Consultants 

that work along with providers to help 

ensure governance is being maintained and 

supported, and when there are areas of 

conflict, to help the provider address those 

concerns.   

Notes added by City of Toronto staff after 

the meeting: 

The City of Toronto has a team in place to 

ensure oversight of the operations of 

shelters and adherence to Toronto Shelter 

Standards. Agency Review Officers and 

Housing Consultants are members of that 

team. Toronto Shelter Standards are online 

(see this link). 

TSSS and the shelter can action items 

directly related to the shelter operation and 

connect to other Divisions and the police as 

needed to address broader community 

development issues. 

• In a follow-up, the following question 

was asked: “From a governance 

perspective, do you believe that as 

stakeholders, a member or members of 

the community should be involved in the 

governance of the shelter, either from its 

inception to delivery or in its ongoing 

operation? It is a yes or no question, are 

we, as stakeholders, involved in the 

ongoing governance?”  

The City response to the question was “No. 

The provider is an organization that has 

governing bodies within them, and we 

support them to engage with the 

community.”  

• Referring to the Safe Injection Site at the 

South Riverdale Community Health 

Centre, one participant said that they had 

heard similar promises about a role for the 

community and the addressing of issues at 

a Safe Injection Site, but that the promises 

did not pan out. For example, the police 

were not involved (since the safe injection 

site did not want police around), illegal 

activities were tolerated, and the 

Community Liaison Committee was filled 

with supporters of the site.  

• If there is Community Liaison 

Committees or a similar group for this 

shelter, it must include local community 

representation, not just hand-picked 

members who are likely to support the 

shelter and disregard community 

concerns. Its meetings should be open and 

public.  

• Would the City look at providing more 

frequent TTC bus service on Gerrard 

Street East? The City said that it would 

take this question as a suggestion and 

explore if TTC service could be increased. It 

added that, for another shelter, the City 

worked with TTC to relocate a bus stop and 

adjust service, and that it would look at 

doing something similar here if it would help 

with integration.  

• Why did the City not site the shelter on 

under-used City-owned lands like the 

abandoned property at 2334 – 2336 

Gerrard Street East or the parking lot at 

Warden Subway Station? Given the 

$7,000,000 price the City paid for 2535 

Gerrard Street East, people should 

understand why the City didn’t instead use 

one of these sites. The City said that it did 

not have information on hand about 2334 – 

2336 Gerrard Street East, but that it would 

find and provide details as soon as possible. 

Finally, the City said that Council directed 

staff to look at both purchasing private sites 

and using City-owned sites: four of the six 

sites announced in December are on City-

owned lands. 

Note added by City of Toronto staff after the 

meeting:  

The City undertook an extensive review of 

its portfolio to identify vacant and 

https://www.toronto.ca/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/9828-Toronto-Shelter-Standards230328AODA.pdf
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underutilized properties that could be 

developed under the HSCIS program, 

resulting in 4 City-owned sites announced to 

meet the program requirements for 2024. 

The City continues to review owned 

properties to determine whether sites meet 

the program requirements, with a specific 

focus on siting considerations and ability to 

meet the program’s milestones to bring new 

shelters online. 2336 Gerard is owned by 

the City but is subject to a lease to a third 

party, limiting the City’s ability to redevelop 

the site within the program's timelines. 

However, staff will continue to assess many 

different City-owned sites as the program 

advances to ensure we prioritize 

opportunities on existing City property. 

• What is the ratio of wrap-around 

supports to shelter clients? If it’s one 

support person to 80 clients, that’s likely 

not enough support. The City said it works 

to ensure appropriate supports are brought 

in – the number and type of supports is 

based on clientele, such as whether the 

clientele needs medical supports, for 

example. Three meals a day will be 

provided. Finally, the City shared that while 

many people experiencing homelessness 

suffer from mental health and addiction, 

these aren’t the only things that lead to 

homeless. Some shelter residents are low 

income, some have been evicted from their 

homes, and some are refugees. 

Note added by City of Toronto staff after the 

meeting: 

Toronto Shelter and Support Services 

brings services into shelters, as needed, 

including medical supports. has a 

partnership with Inner-City Health 

Associates (ICHA) who are present at 

shelter sites to provide clients with primary 

health care as well as make referrals to 

specialists for things like mental health and 

addictions treatment.  The shelter will bring 

services for the clients to the community to 

ensure they are supported including things 

like case management counsellors.  

• Since shelters aren’t a long-term 

solution to homelessness, why didn’t the 

City put the money it spent on this site 

towards developing more permanent 

housing? The City said that it agrees that 

permanent housing for Torontonians is its 

ultimate goal: there is a continuum of 

housing the City is striving to provide to 

address homelessness and shelters are 

part of the housing continuum that help 

people move into permanent housing.  

• Given that this is a family-based 

community, why is this not a family 

shelter with space for women and 

children? The City said there are several 

reasons for why this shelter wasn’t identified 

as a family shelter, including: (i) There is 

very high demand for mixed adult shelters; 

(ii) Part of the City’s Homelessness Services 

Capital Infrastructure Strategy requires the 

City to close its pandemic-era shelter hotels 

over the next five years (these shelters are 

primarily serving mixed adults, so the City 

needs to ensure it is providing beds and 

supports for users of those shelters); and 

(iii) Family shelters have unique design 

considerations that require a much larger 

site than this one. 

• Does the City have any statistics on how 

shelters affect property values? Some 

are very concerned that the shelter is going 

to decrease property values. The City said 

that, no, it does not have statistics on 

property value impacts, but that it can look 

at undertaking a study on this as there has 

been increasing interest in this data. 

• What is the Councillor’s position on this 

shelter? Does he support it? Councillor 

Kandavel said that he supports revisiting the 

site selection process and defining what the 

criteria are for successfully siting a shelter. 

He added that he doesn’t think this shelter 

meets the criteria that have led to other 

successful shelters, such as being located 

by a highway or near a hospital. 
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Closing Remarks and Next 

Steps 

Nicole Swerhun, Meeting Facilitator, thanked 

people for their participation and committed to 

sending a draft of the feedback summary to 

participants for their review before finalizing.  

Councillor Kandavel then delivered closing 

remarks, sharing the following points. Note that 

these are captured in the first person to most 

closely reflect the remarks as delivered. 

• Tonight was clearly a conversation about 

governance, accountability, and the lack 

thereof.  

• We heard tonight from folks in the Beach. And 

everyone is welcome here, but I want to point 

out this Ward has four shelters and is 

welcoming with open arms a healing lodge for 

formerly incarcerated Indigenous women. 

Beaches East York folks have one shelter in 

their ward, along a major transit line next to a 

subway, amenities, and services. So please 

hold off on telling us that we’re not 

compassionate and we’re not caring when your 

neighbourhood is one of the most privileged 

and least dense neighbourhoods.   

• We started this meeting acknowledging that 

there’s no question we need shelters. It’s a 

calm, thoughtful, resourceful discussion on how 

they are best placed. This is where the 

accountability portion of this discussion is 

critical.  

• We heard and saw clearly that it’s zoning and 

money that drives the criteria. That’s 

unacceptable.  

• We heard clearly that this delegated authority 

[from City Council to City staff to site shelters] is 

problematic when people who don’t live in the 

neighbourhood and don’t represent the 

community are making significant decisions 

without consultation. It leads to problems that 

could have been avoided. 

• Thank you for those who thoughtfully shared 

their experience in South Riverdale, and what 

sadly and unfortunately transpired. It tells us the 

tremendous diligence that needs to happen 

going forward.  

• The accountability piece is critical. We heard 

that “we don’t rezone Employment Lands”, but 

massive swaths of Scarborough have just been 

rezoned for density ranging from 40-58 storeys 

along the Golden Mile, Scarborough Junction, 

and now at 375 Kennedy. In comparison, this 

facility we’re talking about is only 20,000 square 

feet. There’s incredible precedent for this, and 

this reflection will be part and parcel of our 

community’s voice to the City and to Council 

and the Mayor about this site. 

• We heard about a site not far from here in 

Beaches East York, 2334 Gerrard Street East, 

which the City will follow up on. To hear that this 

is the only site in Scarborough that was 

available, it tells us more work needs to be 

done.  

• I want to underscore this for folks in the room 

that think we are just against the shelter. that 

we are not just against the shelter. That’s not 

the case at all. We all recognize that tonight of 

all nights, is an acute reflection of the harm, the 

need, and the impact that a lack of services 

creates. We know our privilege. We go home to 

a warm bed at night, we recognize this. This is 

about doing it well, doing it right, and abiding by 

consistent criteria that we’ve applied in other 

locations.  

• My role is very clear. My accountability is not 

just to the community but it’s to fairness, to 

consistent criteria, and it’s to acknowledging the 

need across the city.  

• As we heard, this is an ongoing conversation. I 

will take staff at face value that this is not just 

about the site and its services, but the location 

itself. There has to be diligence – we saw the 

gaps tonight. I feel assured that work will 

continue with staff to recognize and site the 

right location, whether it’s on our ward or 

outside the ward. We’ve always welcomed 

vulnerable folks in our community. And my 

commitment is to ensure fairness and 

consistency in the rationale applied to this 

decision as it proceeds in the coming weeks 

and months. Thank you.
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Attachment 3. Questions and Answers from the Zoom chat 
 

There were about 150 people online participating in 

the meeting through the livestream. 32 participants 

asked questions and/or shared comments in the 

chat, including: 

 

• 12 participants who shared concerns only; 

• 3 who shared support for the shelter;  

• 14 who asked neutral questions of clarification; 

• 2 who asked neutral questions and shared 

concerns; and 

• 1 who asked a neutral question and shared 

support for the shelter. 

 

The 32 participants shared a total of 95 

questions/comments. The average number of 

questions/comments per person was 3. The most 

questions/comments shared by one person was 12 

and the fewest questions/comments shared by one 

person was one.  

 

There were many questions and comments that 

focused on similar themes to those shared by 

people who participated in-person. Feedback has 

been grouped and synthesized by the Third Party 

Public facilitation team to remove repetition. 

Numbers on the headings are for ease of reference 

only. 

 

Answers were provided by the City of Toronto 

Shelter and Support Services team following 

the meeting and are included immediately after 

each question in italics. 

 

 

 

 

1. Shelter operations  
• How are shelter clients selected? What 

criteria are used? 

Clients go through the Central Intake 

process and must meet the demographic 

served at the shelter. Central Intake helps 

people experiencing homelessness find 

emergency shelter by assessing their needs 

and referring them to available spaces in 

shelters or respite sites across the city. 

More information can be found our 

webpage: 

https://www.toronto.ca/community-

people/housing-shelter/homeless-

help/central-

intake/?utm_source=chatgpt.com  

• Are these individuals from the 

neighborhood (as implied by speakers 

representing faith-based organizations) 

or is the City bringing in individuals from 

other areas? 

All shelter residents will go through the 

Central Intake process. The City recognizes 

there is a high demand for shelter services 

in Scarborough.  

• What happens to the people once the 

shelter is full?  

If there are no suitable spaces, clients are 

encouraged to go through the Central Intake 

process. 

• Can the capacity be expanded during 

cold weather? 

This is not planned and warming centres are 

opened during the winter. 

• What’s the average age of shelter 

clients? 

The demographic to be served in the shelter 

program is adults of all genders.  

• Are shower locations included in the 

shelter resource network?  

https://www.toronto.ca/community-people/housing-shelter/homeless-help/central-intake/?utm_source=chatgpt.com
https://www.toronto.ca/community-people/housing-shelter/homeless-help/central-intake/?utm_source=chatgpt.com
https://www.toronto.ca/community-people/housing-shelter/homeless-help/central-intake/?utm_source=chatgpt.com
https://www.toronto.ca/community-people/housing-shelter/homeless-help/central-intake/?utm_source=chatgpt.com
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This shelter will have showers on site for 

shelter residents. 

• Will there be safe injection on site? 

No, this is not a safe injection site. Staff do 

not provide substances to anyone, nor do 

they administer or supervise the 

consumption of any substances. The shelter 

will not offer supervised consumption 

services. 

2. Shelter staff 

• Can you advise the number of staff 

members that are proposed to be on 

site? 

Depending on the size of a shelter program, 

there can be up to 20 staff on site. 

• What is the ratio of staff per clients? 

It is dependent on the program but staff is 

always available to clients. For this program 

the ratio is expected to be 1:20for case 

management. 

• Do staff sleep on site?  

Staff do not sleep on site but are on site 

24/7. All staff who are on evening and 

overnight shifts perform night duties, similar 

to day staff. 

3. Neighbourhood clean-up 

• Will the community have direct access to 

a clean-up crew or staff members when 

debris (including any sex and drug 

paraphernalia) from shelter residents is 

found in our backyards or on our 

property?  

The City will work closely with the operator 

to develop safety measures and good 

neighbour policies for this site. The operator 

will work closely with community 

stakeholders to discuss issues of 

community safety through regular 

Community Liaisons Committee meetings.  

4. Location / siting process 
• Why are shelters not allowed in 

employment or industrial areas? Can you 

explain the reason? 

Employment and industrials areas are 

reserved for businesses and operations that 

need to be physically separated from 

specific uses, including shelters and 

residential uses. People experiencing 

homelessness access to the communities - 

placing shelters in these areas would isolate 

people, pushing them to the margins of 

society, away from the very resources that 

could help them rebuild their lives. 

• Will you outline the criteria used to 

select shelter sites and share how each 

and every identified site aligned or failed 

to align with those criteria? If not, why 

not? 

2535 Gerrard St. E. was selected as a 

shelter site because it met these criteria: 

o Size – The site has enough square 

footage to support a minimum of 80 

beds, which is about 20,000 square feet. 

o Accessibility and Public transportation – 

The site is served by public transit.  

o Zoning and planning policy – The site 

meets applicable zoning provisions of 

the zone or district. Shelters are not 

allowed in areas zoned exclusively for 

employment or industrial uses. This 

means the majority of shelters are in 

areas zoned for residential or mixed 

residential use.  

o The City is aware that a daycare and 

schools are near 2535 Gerrard St. E. 

The map on page 3 illustrates the 

density of daycares and schools in 

Toronto, creating the necessity for 

shelters, schools and daycares to be in 

close proximity.  

o Site availability, timing, and speed – The 

site owner was ready and willing to sell 

in a timely way. 

o Financial feasibility and Suitability of 

building – The City is purchasing the 

property based on a fair market value 

assessment. As part of due diligence, 

following a comprehensive analysis, the 
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building was found to be in good 

structural condition, with the potential for 

renovations to make it suitable for 

shelter use. 

o Cost- Following a comprehensive 

analysis as part of the due diligence, the 

site was deemed financially feasible. 

• Can you tell us what the price of the 2535 

Gerrard St E property was listed as and 

what did the City pay? 

The site was purchased for $6.9 million. 

• If we are in an emergency state for 

homelessness, why are you waiting to 

create state of the art facilities? 

Emergencies call for creativity, such as 

using the city owned facility along 

Lakeshore where all the encampment 

residents have chosen to take up space. 

Why not develop small, tiny homes on 

property you already own? 

The City’s focus is on transitioning from an 

emergency COVID-19 response to a long-

term proactive approach. This includes 

transitioning from a system with temporary 

shelter spaces in hotels which are not 

designed for shelter use and are more 

costly to operate, towards a system with 

permanent purpose-built spaces that can 

respond to the evolving needs of Toronto’s 

homelessness sector. These sites better 

align to the Toronto Shelter Design 

Guidelines: 

https://www.toronto.ca/community-

people/community-partners/emergency-

shelter-operators/new-shelter-design/  

• Why did the residents not have any say 

in this matter? Our opinions were never 

heard or considered. 

In 2017, City Council delegated authority to 

City staff to find and select new locations for 

shelters and approved a new community 

engagement process for opening new 

shelters.  

This Council decision has resulted in two 

key changes: 

o City staff need to engage local 

Councillors on the selected site, but they 

do not require City Council approval to 

either purchase or lease it as long as the 

shelter site meets the shelter zoning by-

law requirements and is within the 

approved capital budget; and 

o City staff engage with local communities 

on how to best support and integrate 

shelters into neighbourhoods, and not 

on the location for the new shelters. 
 

• Can the size of the shelter be reduced 

here and spread out to other places? For 

example, could there be 20 people here? 

That way not all 80 shelter clients would 

be in one place. 

No, it cannot be reduced as there is a 

homelessness crisis. The target capacity is 

50-80 clients. 

5. Community safety  
• Will the City be conducting a study to 

assess negative community impact and 

comprehensively addressing these? On-

site security doesn't seem sufficient for 

everyone involved. 

The City will proactively plan and monitor 

the safety required for this site. Wider 

community concerns will be addressed with 

relevant community partners as required. 

• How can you ensure safety in the 

neighbourhood that I grew up in and now 

am raising my family in?  

Concerns about community safety are taken 

very seriously. Shelters are staffed 24/7 by 

individuals who are trained in de-escalation, 

conflict resolution, crisis prevention, 

intervention and management, and harm 

reduction services and support. All team 

members are trained to respond to 

immediate non-police or non-EMS-related 

matters when made aware by the 

community. 

There is an affordable housing crisis in 

Toronto. When people experiencing 

homelessness are not staying in City 

shelters, the City receives concerns about 

https://www.toronto.ca/community-people/community-partners/emergency-shelter-operators/new-shelter-design/
https://www.toronto.ca/community-people/community-partners/emergency-shelter-operators/new-shelter-design/
https://www.toronto.ca/community-people/community-partners/emergency-shelter-operators/new-shelter-design/
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their safety and well-being while sleeping 

outside in tents or seeking refuge from the 

elements.  

Increasing the capacity of the City’s shelter 

system is one way to reduce the need for 

individuals to sleep in tents or on the 

streets, sidewalks and parks.  

• My children are already harassed at the 

plaza by the handful of homeless there. 

How will children be protected when this 

number of homeless is tenfold? Will the 

City be responsible for their safety? 

Concerns about community safety are taken 

very seriously. Shelters are staffed 24/7 by 

individuals who are trained in de-escalation, 

conflict resolution, crisis prevention, 

intervention and management, and harm 

reduction services and support. All team 

members are trained to respond to 

immediate non-police or non-EMS-related 

matters when made aware by the 

community.  

The SafeTO team is partnering with Toronto 

Shelter and Support Services in building the 

necessary relationships to address 

concerns. Our Division also works closely 

with Toronto Police Services with a 

dedicated Inspector from TPS that works 

with us to assess these situations and 

mobilizes internally to work with local 

Division and their Command. This is new 

with the SafeTO work I’m leading. 

• What staff members can we contact 

when there are violent and indecent acts 

being committed on my pay property in 

front of my infant?  

Shelter staff will be available for contact, 

however - individuals should contact the 

Toronto Police for violent or indecent acts. A 

Who to Call sheet will be distributed to the 

community prior to the shelter opening. 

• Will shelter operators patrol the 

neighbourhood to ensure their clients 

are not causing issues for neighbours? 

Will the local parks and schoolyards be 

patrolled each morning to pick up 

needles and debris the clients may 

leave? 

Safety supports differ from shelter to shelter 

and vary based on the complexity and size 

of the shelter. For more complex sites, 

Toronto Shelter and Support Services has 

community safety teams who pick up 

needles, but that service isn’t needed for 

many sites. Toronto Shelter and Support 

Services partners with SafeTO and police to 

ensure we are working with the community 

to achieve safety and wellbeing.  

• One of the City consultations was about 

getting an off-leash dog park.  We are 

excited to get one across the street. But 

now we have to share with homeless 

people and their pets? How can they 

afford vet bills and dog obedience 

training etc. Now we are concerned our 

pets won’t be safe. 

The City of Toronto has a pet policy to help 

manage pets at the shelter site. 

• Will increased police presence be 

granted to protect the neighbourhood? 

TSSS will be working closely with TPS to 

support the shelter, clients, and the 

neighborhood. 

• The Sanctuary near Yonge and Bloor 

also resulted in cases of bonfires and 

arson. It is a huge danger to the 

community especially the preschool next 

to the site. 

• The City, along with municipal, provincial 

and federal social services are 

chronically underfunded, understaffed 

and overwhelmed. The City has 

consistently turned a blind eye in the 

past to shelter clients and supervised 

drug site users actively using and 

discarding on school, daycares and 

private properties. What is your plan to 

ensure the health and safety of the 

community? What has the City learned? 

What kind of responsibility and 

accountability are you prepared to take 

when things inevitably become overrun, 
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overwhelmed, and understaffed? Who 

can we, as concerned community 

members with kids in daycare and 

school and families who want to enjoy 

our neighborhood, hold accountable as 

this development moves forward? 

Providing a space to air our concerns 

now is one thing, but I'd like to hear the 

plan for the follow through. 

Concerns about community safety are taken 

very seriously. Shelters are staffed 24/7 by 

individuals who are trained in de-escalation, 

conflict resolution, crisis prevention, 

intervention and management, and harm 

reduction services and support. All team 

members are trained to respond to 

immediate non-police or non-EMS-related 

matters when made aware by the 

community. 

• Is the City bringing more police to deal 

with the issues that will come outside? 

TSSS will be working closely with TPS to 

support the shelter, clients, and the 

neighborhood. 

• If you are handing out drug kits for these 

people to do drugs, but not in house, 

how are you ensuring the safety of our 

community and young children?  

Staff do not provide substances to anyone, 

nor do they administer or supervise the 

consumption of any substances. All shelters 

must comply with Harm Reduction 

requirements as detailed in Toronto Shelter 

Standards. All shelters work from a Harm 

reduction approach which is set of 

strategies designed to reduce substance-

related harm without requiring abstinence. 

Staff are trained in harm reduction, 

overdose prevention, and recognition and 

response. Shelter staff will also work to 

support clients to determine their harm 

reduction needs, which include referrals to 

appropriate programs and services in the 

community. The shelter will not offer 

supervised consumption services. 

• What example can the City provide that 

these new "best practices" do not lead to 

negative affects to the surrounding 

neighbourhood? 

The City and its operating partners have 

significant experience in successfully 

operating homelessness services in close 

proximity to schools and childcare facilities. 

Shelters are located and successfully 

operated in residential neighbourhoods 

throughout the city of Toronto near other 

community services such as daycares, 

schools, libraries, community centers, and 

health care services.  

6. Working with and/or monitoring 

shelter clients 
• How will you monitor those who leave 

the premises? 

It is important to remember that shelter 

residents are equal citizens of the city and 

have the same rights, freedoms and 

responsibilities as other residents of the city. 

Like all residents, they are expected to 

conduct themselves within the rules/laws 

and bylaws in the community. 

• Can you guarantee there will be no drug 

use in the surrounding area? 

Safety supports differ from shelter to shelter 

and vary based on the complexity and size 

of the shelter. For more complex sites, 

Toronto Shelter and Support Services has 

community safety teams who pick up 

needles, but that service isn’t needed for 

many sites.  

• Why will it take two years to house the 

folks who have apparently a pressing 

immediate need? We have lots of hotel 

space that could be used right now. Why 

are we not using that space? 

The City’s focus is on transitioning from an 

emergency COVID-19 response to a long-

term proactive approach. This includes 

transitioning from a system with temporary 

shelter spaces in hotels which are not 

designed for shelter use and are more 

https://www.toronto.ca/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/9828-Toronto-Shelter-Standards230328AODA.pdf
https://www.toronto.ca/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/9828-Toronto-Shelter-Standards230328AODA.pdf
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costly to operate, towards a system with 

permanent purpose-built spaces that can 

respond to the evolving needs of Toronto’s 

homelessness sector.  

• If they have mental health issues, how do 

you help ensure our safety and security? 

The site will be staffed 24/7 by individuals 

who are trained in case management for 

housing and support, harm reduction 

services, de-escalation, conflict resolution, 

crisis prevention, and intervention and 

management. All team members are trained 

to respond to immediate non-police or non-

EMS-related matters when made aware by 

the community. The site will also have 

access to a range of primary care services 

and mental health and harm reduction 

supports. 

The City works to ensure appropriate 

supports are brought in – the number and 

type of supports is based on clientele, such 

as whether the clientele needs medical 

supports, for example. Three meals a day 

will be provided. While many people 

experiencing homelessness suffer from 

mental health and addiction, these aren’t the 

only things that lead to homeless. Some 

shelter residents are low income, some 

have been evicted from their homes, and 

some are refugees. 

Toronto Shelter and Support Services brings 

services into shelters, as needed, including 

medical supports. has a partnership with 

Inner-City Health Associates (ICHA) who 

are present at shelter sites to provide clients 

with primary health care as well as make 

referrals to specialists for things like mental 

health and addictions treatment.  The 

shelter will bring services for the clients to 

the community to ensure they are supported 

including things like case management 

counsellors. 

7. General support for the shelter 
• The City needs this shelter. City staff 

have done appropriate analysis. The 

proposal includes supports that we can 

reasonably anticipate will be needed by 

the users of the shelter. I don't see any 

compelling reason why the proposed 

shelter should not be located at 2535 

Gerrard St. E. 

• Both my parents live near the proposed 

shelter. I grew up in the area and 

frequent the area for work. We are very 

proud to be in the community. We think 

the shelter is in the perfect spot. The 

community needs it. My parents interact 

with street involved people in the area 

often and would like to see more 

services provided particularly for people 

who need a place to sleep and to access 

services that are much needed. 

Residents want to see people not on the 

street but then are against a permanent 

location where people can be off the 

street. It's contradictory. We three 

support this shelter. It will address many 

of the issues in the neighbourhood. 

• Our only concern is the stigma that 

comes with opening a shelter and the 

NIMBYism that will follow. There are a lot 

of misconceptions and those need to be 

addressed. I am very happy that it was 

done without too much public 

consultation because I would trust the 

professionals to know where to place 

something that is much needed. Being 

close to a daycare and businesses are 

not valid reasons for pushback. One of 

the most important messages to 

residents is the amount of shelter staff, 

the breadth of the services, and the 

number of residents. 

8. City responses to community 

questions 
• What personal assurances can you 

provide ensuring that all the information 

provided is accurate and fully 

transparent? 

The City has hired Third Party Public who 

serve as a third party facilitator to ensure 

two way communications. The City works 

with their partners to ensure clear and 
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accurate communication. Who can I 

discuss my questions with directly?  

Please send your questions to the 

dedicated email address for this site at 

2535Gerrard@gmail.com 

9. Council and staff mandates 
• I don’t remember voting on this Council 

mandate. Were residents of Toronto even 

aware of this initiative? A 10-year 

program to create 20 homeless shelters 

should have been discussed with 

Toronto residents. 

In 2017, City Council delegated authority to 

City staff to find and select new locations for 

shelters and approved a new community 

engagement process for opening new 

shelters. 

This council decision has resulted in two key 

changes: 

o City staff need to engage local 

Councillors on the selected site, but they 

do not require City Council approval to 

either purchase or lease it as long as the 

shelter site meets the shelter zoning by-

law requirements and is within the 

approved capital budget; and 

o City staff are to engage with local 

communities on how to best support and 

integrate shelters into neighbourhoods, 

and not on the location for the new 

shelters. 

10. Questions about the building 
• Please specify what “residential in size” 

means. How many square feet and how 

many storeys? 

The site has enough square footage to 

support a minimum of 80 beds, which is 

about 20,000 square feet. 

11. Engagement process 
• Will there be any community 

engagement with respect to the selection 

of the shelter support service provider 

prior to the decision being made? What 

are the selection criteria? (e.g., hopefully 

not just the lowest bid). In an effort to 

provide more transparency, will the City 

keep the community informed 

throughout the selection process? When 

do you expect the decision re: the 

service provider to be made? 

There will not be any community 

engagement with respect to the selection of 

the shelter support service provider prior to 

the decision being made. More information 

on the selection criteria can be found on the 

City’s webpage: 

https://www.toronto.ca/community-

people/community-partners/emergency-

shelter-operators/homelessness-shelter-

operator-expression-of-interest/. . The City 

is committed to keeping the community 

informed about the results of the selection 

process and expects to be providing an 

update on this soon. 

• How long have you been working on this 

proposal and how many hours of 

personnel input have been accumulated 

in preparing this proposal? 

The City has been working on identifying 

new shelter locations for several years, with 

the most recent work happening over the 

last several months, since the most recent 

direction from Toronto City Council to 

accelerate the construction of new, purpose-

built, City shelters.  

• How can a limited 5-minute statement in 

any way constitute a valid community 

consultation, especially in view of the 

extensive criteria established by the 

Supreme Court of Canada for community 

consultations? 

The City does not consult on site selection 

but the integration into the community. The 

Community Meeting on January 21st was 

only one of many ways the City of Toronto is 

engaging with the community.  

• If this is meant to be respectful, why was 

one questioner allowed to use the term 

"not in my neighborhood?” Moderation 

needs to be more effective. 

There are people who do not want the 

shelter in their neighbourhood. The City 

https://www.toronto.ca/community-people/community-partners/emergency-shelter-operators/homelessness-shelter-operator-expression-of-interest/
https://www.toronto.ca/community-people/community-partners/emergency-shelter-operators/homelessness-shelter-operator-expression-of-interest/
https://www.toronto.ca/community-people/community-partners/emergency-shelter-operators/homelessness-shelter-operator-expression-of-interest/
https://www.toronto.ca/community-people/community-partners/emergency-shelter-operators/homelessness-shelter-operator-expression-of-interest/
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does not consider this feedback to be 

disrespectful. 

• I’m wondering if the misinformation in 

some comments/questions will be taken 

out of a report at all? Some of these 

anecdotes are very inaccurate and/or 

unfair to the people who would use the 

shelter services anyways. This is… quite 

literally… the community involvement & 

production of a “social contract,” from 

my standpoint. 

The meeting summary is intended to reflect 

feedback shared during the meeting. Where 

there is significant misinformation, the City 

has added text under the heading of “Note 

added by City of Toronto staff after the 

meeting.” 

• Thank you to the City Staff for your very 

clear and concise presentations. Would 

it be possible for you to share the deck 

that kicked off the meeting tonight with 

me so that I may be able to share it with 

other interested parties in the area? 

The slide deck will be available on the site's 

webpage at www.toronto.ca/2535gerrard.  

• Thank you too for a very well-run 

meeting, covering a difficult issue. 

12. Funding 
• Would the team please take a moment to 

help us understand where the shelter 

funding process is with the Federal 

Government? 

The City is requesting funding of $674.5 

million over 10 years from the federal  

government to support the capital funding 

needs of Toronto’s Homelessness Services 

Capital Infrastructure Strategy.  

For more details please see 

https://www.toronto.ca/legdocs/mmis/2024/e

x/bgrd/backgroundfile-246468.pdf   

The federal government was requested to 

provide financial support to help fund the 

HSCIS. The City is in active negotiations 

with the federal government to secure the 

full capital cost of the HSCIS. Collaboration 

with and financial support from other levels 

of government is critical to establish 

sustainable and collaborative solutions for 

those requiring access to shelter spaces in 

the city. 

13. Property values 

• If I can’t sell my house because buyers 

don’t want to buy near the shelter, can I 

sue the City for losses? 

The City is not aware of any evidence that 

property values have been affected in 

communities where shelters have been 

located. Property values in Toronto are 

driven by much larger factors such as 

market demand, housing supply, interest 

rates, and neighborhood amenities. 

14. Other 
• Has anyone on your staff lived directly 

beside or nearby a homeless shelter run 

by the city? What was their experience, if 

so? 

City staff live across many different areas of 

the city and have their own unique 

experiences.  

15. Online process  
• Will you ensure that all questions asked 

will be fully answered and discussed? 

• Will you share all questions to everyone 

in attendance and the City responses 

and will you provide an opportunity to 

further discuss that information as 

required to fulfill the statutory 

requirement of a community 

consultation? 

The City will answer questions and continue 

to be available for further discussion and 

engage the community.

 

http://www.toronto.ca/2535gerrard
https://www.toronto.ca/legdocs/mmis/2024/ex/bgrd/backgroundfile-246468.pdf
https://www.toronto.ca/legdocs/mmis/2024/ex/bgrd/backgroundfile-246468.pdf
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